Climate Change Advisory Committee Meeting

October 1, 2008 - RCSOB, Room 105


The meeting of the Climate Change Advisory Committee (CCAC) was called to order at 10:04 a.m. on October 1, 2008 by the meeting facilitator, Paul Kovac.

The following members were present:

Richard Allan, Peter Alyanakian, Robert J. Barkanic, Terry R. Bossert, David C. Cannon, Dan Desmond, Secretary Michael DiBerardinis, George Ellis, Sarah Hetznecker, Jan Jarrett, Vivian Loftness, Albert Magnotta, John Quigley, Ron Ramsey, Representative Greg Vitali, James T. Volanski, Nathan Willcox, Wayne Williams, Edward Yankovich.

The following members were absent:

James Cawley, Representative Camille “Bud” George, Pat Lupo, Secretary Dennis Yablonsky

The following alternates were present:

Paul Opiyo (for Secretary Yablonsky and Bryce Maretzki), Thomas Kuhn (for Representative George)

DEP staff and guests present were:

Dan Griffiths (DEP), Joe Sherrick (DEP), Kelly Heffner (DEP), Christina Simeone (DEP), Elizabeth Hensil (PA Association of Realtors), Allison Dutrey (Greenlee Partners, LLC), Erika Jeannette (Triad Strategies), Stephanie Catarino Wissman (PA Chamber of Business & Industry), Rolf Hanson (APIP), Danielle Spila (PennDOT), Gary Napp (EnviroMet LLC), Jennifer Harry (PA Farm Bureau), Brian Nagle (PPL), Stacey Graham & Mark Hammond (Drinker Biddle Reath), Wendy Merz (Trinity Consultants), Susan Wilson (DEP/CAC), Jeff McNelly (ARIPPA), Mary Webber, Tarek Selim (Penn Environmental and Remediation), Judy Eschberger (Novak Strategic Advisors), Nora Carreras (DEP/OEA), John Slade (ALL4INC), Gene Trisko (UMWA).

INTRODUCTIONS

Paul Kovac, facilitator, instructed CCAC members and appropriate DEP staff to introduce themselves.

ACTION ITEMS
Mr. Kovac requested motions to approve CCAC minutes.
Minutes from the September 5th meeting – Jan Jarrett noted a revision in the minutes to reflect that she had nominated Sec. DiBerardinis as the CCAC Chair.  A motion was made to approve the minutes by Representative Vitali and seconded by Mr. Alyanakian and Ms. Loftness.  Motioned passed unanimously.

Minutes from the September 17th conference call - A motion was made to approve the minutes by Representative Vitali and seconded by Ms. Loftness. Motioned passed unanimously.

Mr. Kovac asked for a motion for the approval of the following sections of the bylaws:

Article IV, Section D regarding proxy language: Mr. Kuhn strongly disagreed with DEP Counsel’s opinion and maintained that alternates should have voting rights. Motion made by Secretary DiBerardinis, 2nd by Sarah Hetznecker, Mr. Cannon and Mr.Volanski voted Nay, Wayne Williams abstained. Motion passed.
Article V, Paragraph One regarding who may vote on or serve as CCAC Chair: Motion made by Vivian Loftness, 2nd by Ed Yankovich. Motion passed unanimously.

Article V, Paragraph Two regarding creation of subcommittees. Motion made by Vivian Loftness, 2nd by Pete Alyanakian. Motion passed unanimously.

Article V, Paragraph Two regarding technical or sector specific experts to participate in subcommittee discussions. Mr. Cannon clarified language. Mr. Volanski and Mr. Cannon clarified proxy provisions from Article IV, D do apply to the subcommittee process. Motion made by Dan Desmond, 2nd by Wayne Williams. Motion passed unanimously.

Article V, Paragraph Two regarding subcommittee chair: Motion made by Ed Yankovich, 2nd by Sarah Hetznecker. Motion passed unanimously.

Article V, Paragraph Two regarding serving on multiple subcommittees. Motion made by Nathan Willcox, 2nd by Ron Ramsey. Motion passed unanimously.

Article VI, Paragraph Three regarding Minority Report. After significant discussion, this action item was tabled until the November meeting.

Article VIII, regarding creation and distribution of minutes from subcommittee meetings: Discussion: Ms. Loftness asked if subcommittee meetings would be staffed by DEP to which the answer was yes. Motion made by Wayne Williams, 2nd by Sarah Hetznecker. Motion passed unanimously.

Article XI, clarifying public input process and distribution of comments from the public: Motion made by Secretary DiBerardinis, 2nd by Pete Alyanakian. Motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Kovac then tabled voting on the by-laws in whole and moved to the election of Chair and Vice Chair. 
Election of Chair and Vice Chair - Paper ballots were distributed by Joe Sherrick and Christina Simeone of DEP. Ballots were then collected by Paula Sviben (DEP) and counted by Kelly Heffner (DEP) and confirmed by Sviben.  Later in the meeting the result of the election were announced.  Ms. Sarah Hetznecker was voted as the CCAC Chair and Secretary DiBerardinis was voted the CCAC Vice Chair.
Mr. Kovac asked for a motion to approve the revised meeting schedule. Ms. Loftness suggested that future discussion be held to more centralize the February meeting to allow for subcommittee activities. Ms. Simeone explained that the calendar can be amended at any date in the future. Motion made by Representative Vitali, 2nd by Sarah Hetznecker. Motion passed unanimously.

Emissions Registry Recommendation - Mr. Sherrick guided the discussion of the choices of emissions registries.  Mr. Kovac asked for a motion to recommend that DEP designate an emissions registry. Discussion: Mr. Volanski questioned emission calculation protocols for these registries. Barkanic asked if what the EPA is proposing reflects the Climate Registry. A motion was made by Representative Vitali recommending that DEP designate the Climate Registry as the Department’s voluntary emissions registry, 2nd by Vivian Loftness. Motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Kovac asked for a motion to recommend that DEP designate an offsets registry.  Mr. Sherrick explained there are several factors that need to be considered in selecting a credible offsets registry. System integrity is paramount. Discussion: Loftness asked if we can pick 2 registries, noting that project type list is critical, as well as: expertise, longevity of the system, and the need to address energy efficiency and renewable energy, as well as land use issues. 

Mr. Sherrick stated offset registries are limited only to the present, most of them are constantly updating and revising their methodologies and accepting new ones. Mr. Sherrick noted it is more difficult to work with a registry that is overseas where we do not have as much input.  He noted that DCNR and DEP have been speaking with the Climate Action Reserve (CAR) regarding a developing forestry protocol.  CAR has a short list of 8 project types that they will be adding to their list, others are on the back burner.  Ms. Loftness stated energy efficiency is one of the most viable emission reductions strategies we can take and if it is not in their portfolio, then we must adopt 2 portfolios until they are ready.  Williams asked if Sherrick knew if energy efficiency, demand response, and conservation are among the CAR short list. Sherrick did not know the level of detail on their short list.

Mr. Quigley stated that on the conference call several members asked if DCNR could provide input or even a recommendation. He stated that the world of registries is in constant motion and given the timeline of the Act, DCNR’s recommendation would be CAR.  Mr. Ellis asked if the new CAR protocols include coal bed methane. Mr. Quigley responded that geologic sequestration and coal mine methane was among our interests in discussions with CAR.  Cannon suggested recommending the 3 most viable registries to allow for flexibility– Climate Action Reserve, Gold Standard, and Voluntary Carbon Standard (VCS).  Sherrick stated we are not bound by the initial recommendation and at any point in time a motion to change offsets registry providers is appropriate. Secretary Hanger advised that others outside of this room need this guidance. Ms. Jarrett asked if the RGGI system uses any of these registries. Sherrick responded RGGI has their own protocols. Mr. Volanski questioned ‘create vs. adopt’ language from the statute. A motion was made by Mr. Cannon that the Committee recommend to DEP that it consider a registry format or registry creation that incorporates Climate Action Reserve, Gold Standard, and VCS registries to make sure PA has the project focus and flexibility needed, and allows for opportunities regarding sequestration and vegetation projects, renewable energy, etc.  2nd by Bob Barkanic. Ramsey supports the motion, but wants to make sure we stay engaged with CAR, particularly in the area of forest carbon. Motion passed unanimously.

Due to time constraints, Mr. Kovac requested the Committee choose which agenda items to table for future consideration.  Mr. Cannon suggested status review of state initiatives be combined with a review of prospects for federal initiatives and move that to the next meeting to cover both.  Mr. Ellis asked Mr. Sherrick to include for each state listed the percent of electricity generated by various sources. Status Review of State Initiatives was tabled until November meeting.

IMPACTS ASSESSMENT UPDATE
Mr. Sherrick outlined a hybrid approach that would incorporate aspects of the invitation to bid process (low bid, etc) for selection of a provider and utilize a cooperative agreement to finalize the contract agreement.  He stated DEP would require 2 or more universities with resources in various fields to put together a team and present a proposal on how they would analyze existing peer reviewed scientific information. No new research will be done on the scientific impacts, instead focusing original research on the economic impacts.  Mr. Williams questioned the procurement process and the lowest cost bid, and maintained that other qualifications that rate higher than cost. Sherrick responded we will put minimum qualification standards, but cost is the predominant factor. 

Mr. Ellis stated it’s valuable but is less than half of the answer. It becomes a baseline against which we will want to compare the impacts of the strategy that comes out of our efforts here. Sherrick responded we fully expect to do that.

Ms. Loftness mentioned a need for parallel efforts that does look at the sources of energy and GHGs and the most strategic reduction actions. Simeone stated later in the agenda the CCAC will begin discussing volumes of emissions and where they are coming from.  Ms. Simeone mentioned the DEP is required on an annual basis to complete an inventory and set of projections that will identify that information. By March of 2009 DEP will have a comprehensive inventory complete, although this inventory is not required until July 2009.  The Secretary wants to have it completed early on in the process for the Committee’s consideration as it is valuable background information for the development of the action plan. Mr. Sherrick stated that information related to the impacts assessment bid document will be forwarded to the Committee.  The CCAC is encouraged to share it with any one interested in submitting a proposal.

PRESENTATION

Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) Scientist Dr. Dork Sahagian, Professor Earth & Environmental Sciences and Director of Environmental Initiative, Lehigh University.
Dr. Sahagian discussed the latest scientific data and information pertaining to climate change.  He indicated the majority of scientific information supports the existence of human-induced climate change.  He detailed the IPCC process, treatment of uncertainty, climate forcings and potential impacts for the future.
OVERVIEW OF GHG EMISSION SOURCES AND PROJECTIONS 

Ms. Simeone noted that the numbers for the inventory and projections are preliminary estimates provided to the CCAC, and do not represent the inventory/projections figures that are required under Act 70. The documents outlining inventory and projection methodology (as per the EPA software) and data sources are works in progress, which will be completed in the future. Secretary Hanger stated when he looks at some of emission data he sees hope (due to reduced emissions from increased energy prices) and wants to focus on that. 
MINORITY REPORT LANGUAGE

Secretary Hanger assured the Committee that the climate change action plan report will fully include all the discussions. He stated his commitment to inclusion and transparency and to pulling as many in the Committee as possible in the same direction. He stated that dissents are useful and he has no problem appending them to the Department’s reports. He is focused on trying to get a good report from this group that helps make a good plan and report to the Governor and General Assembly.
GENERAL COMMENTS FROM THE CCAC

Sarah Hetznecker thanked the Committee and acknowledged Secretary DiBerardinis, her Vice Chair. She asked for the Committee’s patience as she begins her role as Chair and advised she will be working with Paul (Kovac) and Dr. Bill Martin (future facilitator) and DEP. She opened the floor for brief discussion.
Mr. Volanski asked if the conference calls were actual meetings or informational in nature.  He was informed that the conference calls are solely for informational purposes and that no action will be taken on the calls.
Loftness suggested a future agenda item be decisions about the subcommittees and data /information collection for the subcommittee proceedings.
PUBLIC COMMENT

None
Motion to adjourn by Secretary DiBerardinis, 2nd by Nathan Willcox at 3:14p.m.
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